

Chinese Activities in the South China Sea

Implications for the American Pivot to Asia

Kelsey Broderick

May 2015



About the Author

Kelsey Broderick is a Research Intern at the Project 2049 Institute. She is currently studying in the Master of Science in Foreign Service Program at the Georgetown University School of Foreign Service where she focuses on politics and security in East Asia. Prior to joining the Institute, Kelsey worked in the education and nonprofit sectors while living in China for three years. She has studied Mandarin Chinese at Sichuan University and was an undergraduate exchange student at Peking University. She obtained her BA in anthropology from Stanford University.

Acknowledgements

The author is indebted to Sabrina Tsai, Ian Easton, Samuel Mun, Randy Schriver and Mark Stokes for reviewing various drafts and providing substantive feedback. The analysis and findings that follow are solely the responsibility of the author.

About the Project 2049 Institute

The Project 2049 Institute seeks to guide decision makers toward a more secure Asia by the century's mid-point. Located in Arlington, Virginia, the organization fills a gap in the public policy realm through forward-looking, region-specific research on alternative security and policy solutions. Its interdisciplinary approach draws on rigorous analysis of socioeconomic, governance, military, environmental, technological and political trends, and input from key players in the region, with an eye toward educating the public and informing policy debate.

Cover image source: United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA)



Introduction

Conflicting territorial interests in the South China Sea have come to the forefront yet again with the recent publication of pictures showing the reclamation work being done on territory controlled by China. The South China Sea territorial disputes do not directly involve the United States, but the disputes do directly involve many of the United States' allies and partners. The Sea is an important conduit for trade and for the general security of a region that is growing in economic and strategic importance. With numerous stakes at hand, Washington thus far has not developed a strong enough strategy for dealing with rising tension in the region. Instead of simply waiting and watching China slowly claim more territory and build its military, the United States needs to develop a proactive plan for its role in the South China Sea. A rebalance without firm commitments is not enough to prevent the South China Sea dispute from spiraling out of control.

Claims to the South China Sea

The South China Sea extends from the southern tip of China and encompasses an area through which 40 percent of the world's trade passes. This area includes the Strait of Malacca, which is an important conduit for oil imports into the region. In addition to trade, the Sea is also home to rich fishing areas and potentially great undersea oil deposits.¹ Five countries, Brunei, Malaysia, the Philippines, Vietnam and Taiwan, claim ownership over part of the sea—including portions that contain rocks or other small islands. China, meanwhile, claims almost the whole Sea and demonstrates its claim by referencing a nine-dashed line around the sea on its official maps of Chinese territory.

What is the historical basis for China's claims in the South China Sea? China's current borders largely came about during the Manchu dynasty in the 18th century and were solidified after the signing of the Treaty of Westphalia in 1648, which introduced the phenomenon of defined sovereign borders. China argues that the territory and islands to which it lays claim in the South China Sea were incorporated into China during the Manchu dynasty and that the territory was labeled as Chinese on historical documents and maps, giving China a historical claim to these regions.² The nine-dashed line first appeared on Chinese maps in 1947 when the Kuomintang government ruled by Chiang Kai-shek drew an eleven dashed line around the sea and around the islands that Beijing claims are under its sovereignty. When the Chinese Communist Party gained control of China, they kept the line but changed it into nine dashes instead of eleven dashes.³

China currently has two domestic laws that build upon this historical justification. The 1992 Law of the People's Republic of China on the Territorial Sea and the Contiguous Zone claims sovereignty over all of the island groups in the South China Sea. This law



suggests that because the islands are sovereign, the area around them also falls under Chinese sovereignty, creating a de facto territorial sea. The second law, the 1998 Law of the People's Republic of China on the Exclusive Economic Zone and Continental Shelf, states that legal developments shall not affect the historical rights of the People's Republic of China.⁴



Source: www.southchinasea.org



The Role of International Law

The problem is that much of the territory claimed by China overlaps with the Exclusive Economic Zones (EEZs) of other countries. EEZs were established by the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS), a treaty ratified by all the countries in the territorial dispute (but not ratified by the United States). According to the Convention, EEZs were created for the purpose of giving coastal states greater control over the resources within 200 nautical miles of their coast lines. Article 56 of UNCLOS gives states sovereign rights for the purpose of exploring, exploiting, conserving and managing the natural resources of the zone. The state also has limited jurisdiction with regard to the establishment and use of artificial islands, installations and structures, marine scientific research and the protection and preservation of the marine environment. Article 56 does not, however, allow for sovereign "survey" activities within the EEZs; in other words, a state does not have exclusive rights to survey or conduct military or reconnaissance missions within its EEZ. By signing UNCLOS, China and the other claimants to the South China Sea were effectively giving up their respective economic rights to areas contained in another country's EEZ, but not their rights to enter the area. The main purpose of UNCLOS was, after all, to preserve free navigation of the seas. It is also important to note that UNCLOS does not offer any legitimacy for historically based claims to territory in the sea.5

The areas within the South China Sea under dispute include a number of islands and other rock formations. The South China Sea consists of four groups of islands:

- The Pratas Islands, located 200 miles south of Hong Kong, are claimed by China and Taiwan.
- The Paracel Islands are also located in the northern part of the Sea and are claimed by Vietnam, China, and Taiwan. China took the Paracel Islands from Vietnam by force in 1974.⁶
- Scarborough Reef is located 130 miles from the Philippine island of Luzon and is claimed by China, Taiwan and the Philippines.
- The Spratly Islands are located in the center of the Sea. They are claimed in their entirety by China, Taiwan, and Vietnam and claimed in part by Malaysia, Brunei, and the Philippines.⁷

While UNCLOS does not contain any provisions for determining sovereignty over the disputed islands, UNCLOS does have a number of rules pertaining to islands and archipelagos. Islands are entitled to the same maritime zones as land territories, meaning island owners can claim EEZs around the island. Rocks are only entitled to a 12 nautical mile territorial sea and low-tide elevations are not entitled to any territorial sea provisions. Artificial islands are not entitled to any maritime zones except a 500 meter





safety zone.8 Many of the formations in the Spratly and other island chains have not been officially labeled as islands, rocks or low-tide elevations.

Chinese Land Reclamation

Recent photos of China's territory in the South China Sea have thrown into sharper focus the distinction between land formations and their associated sovereign territory.9 Images were released that show Chinese vessels pumping white sand into Mischief Reef, an area highly contested by the Philippines. Images released on March 23, 2015 show the construction of a new runway on the Fiery Cross Reef in the Spratly archipelago, an area already made into an island by reclamation efforts last year. Images from earlier in March revealed the creation of landmasses in the Subu Reef, another contested area in the Spratlys. Even more images reveal construction on another airstrip in the Paracel Island chain. According to analysis of the images, the airstrips look wide enough to accommodate heavy military transport planes and fighters. Previous work turned Johnson Reef, formerly a low-tide elevation area, into a 25 acre landmass while nearby Gavin Reef has a helipad and an air defense site.¹⁰

Recent Chinese land reclamations are causing the other claimants and the United States to express a number of concerns. First is the possibility that China is attempting to elevate whatever territory it has to "island" status in order gain the 200 nautical mile EEZ.¹¹ The second is that China may attempt to establish greater sovereignty over these disputed territories. In particular, there is concern that China might try to establish an Air Defense Zone in the South China Sea, much like it did in 2013 in the East China Sea.¹² And third, that by refusing to negotiate on these issues of territorial dispute multilaterally, China is signaling it will do whatever it takes to maintain the territory it claims is its own. This last claim is bolstered by the fact that China has refused to participate in a legal suit the Philippines has brought against China in the United Nations International Tribunal on the Law of the Sea over the legitimacy of China's nine-dashed line.13

In response to outcry over the reclamation, Wang Yi, China's Foreign Minister said, "This construction does not target or affect anyone... We are not like some countries who engage in illegal construction in another person's house, and we do not accept criticism from others when we are merely building facilities in our own yard. We have every right to do things that are lawful and justified."14 Yi was referring to the fact that other disputant countries have also done reclamation work on the parts of the sea under their control. Malaysia, Vietnam and Taiwan have all done construction work on the islands they control, but on a much smaller scale than the work being done by China. China has also claimed that the goal behind its construction is only to help protect



troops and support civilian activity in the area, including search and rescue operations, scientific research and commercial fishing.¹⁵

The act of land reclamation is not illegal and has indeed been performed by other claimants. However, a large concern for the United States is that these actions on the part of China are a continuation of China's policy of coercing weak states to get what it wants. After the Philippines brought the aforementioned legal case against China to the UN, China blocked fruit exports from the Philippines and imposed a ban on Chinese tourism to the Philippines due to "safety" concerns. President Xi Jinping also skipped the Philippines on his 2013 Southeast Asian tour. Xi did, however, visit and sign agreements with all other Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) member countries, including those that have been silent on the issue of the South China Sea: Singapore, Indonesia, Thailand, Myanmar, Laos and Cambodia.¹⁶

The fact that China refuses to stop its activities on disputed territory and is not being pressured to do so by other ASEAN countries flies in the face of the Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea (DOC), a document signed by China and all ASEAN countries.¹⁷ The DOC states that all members should "exercise self-constraint in the conduct of activities that would complicate or escalate disputes" and that every member "has the duty to fulfill in good faith its obligations under international agreements valid under the generally recognized principles and rules of international law." ¹⁸ China's recent actions on and around the disputed islands undermine the stipulations of agreements to which China committed and threatens to destabilize a region with enormous strategic importance for the United States and regional stakeholders.

Chinese Coast Guard and Military Development

Perhaps of greatest concern for the United States and its allies is that China's land reclamation allows China to project military power farther away from its mainland territory. Basing military assets on these territories will give China a better position to aggressively pursue its territorial claims. This last concern is compounded by the recent changes being made to the Chinese military.

In 2013, the Chinese government announced a reorganization of its maritime law agencies under one governing body. According to the plan, the State Oceanic Administration (SOA), which currently oversees the China Marine Surveillance Branch, will have control over the Maritime Police and Border Control, the Fisheries Law Enforcement Command, and the Marine Anti-Smuggling Police. The SOA will in turn be under the jurisdiction of a new body called the State Oceanic Commission (SOC). The SOC will presumably coordinate maritime operations, and in addition to potentially



being headed by a vice premier, it will most likely be closely linked to the Ministry of Defense and the PLA Navy.¹⁹ This restructuring means that the Chinese Coast Guard, the governmental body responsible for patrolling and monitoring the South China Sea, will now be under more direct control by the central government. Consolidating all the different groups together under one governing body implies that the government is placing increasing importance on South China Sea activity. If this new body does have greater contact with the military, the new restructuring demonstrates the government's intention to increase military control and presence on and near disputed territory. The size of the Chinese Coast Guard has also been growing, as more than 30 large patrol ships and 20 patrol combatants have been added in the past three years.²⁰

In addition to reorganizing its coast guard, China has steadily increased the size and capabilities of its navy. The United States Office of Naval Intelligence recently released its first unclassified assessment of the Chinese Navy in six years.²¹ The report reveals that China is building a navy that will be capable of global power projection—not to mention one that will be increasingly formidable in its own backyard. For the past two years, China has produced more new naval ships than any other country, and is expected to launch more than any other country both this year and next. More specifically, the report details the creation of new YJ-18 supersonic anti-ship cruise missiles to be deployed on a new class of destroyers and submarines as well as the creation of DF-21D long-range anti-ship ballistic missiles that allow the PLA to reach "further into the Philippine and South China Seas."²² The report claims that China's Spratly land reclamation efforts seem to be geared toward "building much larger facilities that could eventually support both maritime law enforcement and naval operations."²³

As they stand now, Chinese installations in the South China Sea are not fully capable of launching large-scale military operations. While the outposts will allow China to conduct regular and sustained sea patrols, they are still too vulnerable to be used during wartime.²⁴ This is in large part due to the climate of the region that creates strong winds and typhoons, as well as the limited size of the islands.²⁵ They are, however, large and equipped enough to exert strong pressure on the other claimants. Specifically, the ability to dock warships and land military planes in the Spratlys will allow China to continue and improve its "cabbage strategy," a military policy of surrounding an area with "leaves" until it is completely encircled and neutralized.²⁶ The first leaf might be a fishing vessel, while subsequent leaves could be a coast guard vessel deployed by the government. This strategy was demonstrated in 2012 when Chinese coast guard vessels surrounded Philippine coast guard vessels on Scarborough Shoal. The Philippine forces eventually ran out of supplies and were forced to abandon the Shoal, which is now under Chinese control.²⁷ By expanding its territory and presence through reclamation, China will now be able to conduct similar operations on a much larger scale, and potentially gain control of even more disputed territory.



The growth of the Chinese coast guard has also prompted something of a "coast guard arms race" among claimant countries in Southeast Asia. ²⁸ Vietnam and the Philippines are both investing in new coast guard vessels with help from Japan and South Korea. Japan has also agreed to conduct joint training exercises with both Vietnam and the Philippines in addition to signing joint security pacts that provide high-level military-to-military exchanges. Vietnam has been purchasing arms from Russia to the tune of billions of dollars, including six Kilo-class submarines and 20 Su-30 fighter bombers, and India has offered a \$100 million line of credit to Vietnam to buy military equipment.²⁹ But both the Philippines and Vietnam still lag far behind China in terms of power and capability. Currently, China has more coast guard ships than Japan, Vietnam, Indonesia, Malaysia, and the Philippines combined.³⁰

U.S. Response

China has put itself in a clear position of power in the South China Sea. Not only is China growing its maritime forces at a rapid pace, but it is also steadily building facilities that will support an even greater and stronger force. Because UNCLOS and the DOC have no enforcement mechanism, China is able to claim and develop contested territory with impunity, including parts of the ocean itself that fall within the ninedashed line. ³¹ And lastly, China has been able to take advantage of its economic power to ensure that ASEAN and the other Southeast Asian countries not involved in the dispute will not push back against China's growing power and presence, and in particular, its tactic of encirclement. ³² If China's land reclamation efforts continue unchallenged, China can slowly take control of disputed territory in the South China Sea until it controls the sea in its entirety (a tactic referred to as "salami slicing"). ³³

What can the U.S. do to ensure that a balance of power is maintained in the South China Sea? What can the U.S. do to promote international law and norms and the freedom of navigation in an area of immense economic importance? And what steps can the United States take to support its allies and partners in the region in face of China's assertiveness?

The Pivot/Rebalance

Before contemplating potential policy recommendations, it is important to look at what has been done, or rather, what has not been done, to address China's assertiveness in the South China Sea and in Asia in general. During his first term, President Obama announced an oft-quoted "pivot" to Asia. Now referred to as the "rebalance," this shift in U.S. resources and focus on the Asia-Pacific was intended to ramp up the American



presence in a region with growing strategic importance. In addition to Asia's tremendous potential for economic growth, security concerns such as North Korea's nuclear program and China's growing investments in its military were also factors taken into consideration in formulating the rebalance.³⁴

The announcement of the rebalance in October 2011 came at a time when the United States was beginning to develop a stronger presence in Asia. In 2010 the United States offered its full support to Seoul when North Korea performed a nuclear test—including conducting naval exercises in the South China Sea despite protests from Beijing. Then in 2011, after Japan detained a Chinese fishing boat in its territorial waters near the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands, the State Department confirmed that under the U.S.-Japan security treaty, the United States would come to Japan's aid during any sort of military provocation in all territories under Japan's administration, including the Senkaku islands.³⁵ During a 2010 ASEAN summit, then-Secretary of State Hilary Clinton made it clear that the United States was invested in maintaining the freedom of navigation in the South China Sea and that the United States was in favor of a multilateral dispute resolution mechanism in the region.³⁶ During his first term, President Obama also reaffirmed his desire to the Trans-Pacific Partnership and attended the East Asia Summit.³⁷ The rebalance strategy seemed likely to continue these efforts and build upon them.

During Obama's second term, however, the administration seemed to lose interest in Asia and turned its attention back to problem areas in the Middle East. Part of the reason for this shift may have been due to personnel changes within the administration. At the start of Obama's second term, the two main architects of the pivot, former Secretary of State Hilary Clinton and former Assistant Secretary of State for East Asian and Pacific Affairs Kurt Campbell, left their posts. Clinton was replaced by John Kerry, who has placed a strong and continued emphasis on the Middle East.³⁸ After Secretary Kerry's confirmation, his first visits were to Europe and the Middle East. On his first trip to Asia he also included visits to Turkey, Israel (a country he had already visited five times), and Britain.³⁹ Campbell, meanwhile, was replaced by Daniel Russel, a Japan expert, but only after a long period of vacancy in the position.⁴⁰

Obama's second term also saw deep cuts to American defense spending and a striking change of rhetoric. These cuts and the sequestration in general created a sense of alarm among America's allies in Southeast Asia, who began to question the U.S. commitment to maintain its security presence in the region.⁴¹ This alarm was compounded after threats of a U.S. government shutdown prompted Obama to cancel his trips to APEC and East Asia Summits in October 2013. This period saw an increase in Middle East-focused security rhetoric from the Obama administration, including Obama's September 2013 speech on foreign policy to the United Nations that made almost no mention of China or the rising conflict in the South China Sea.⁴² In addition, during a subsequent



speech made by National Security Advisor Susan Rice, Rice referenced "a new model of major power relations" between the United States and China, a sentiment she has repeatedly reaffirmed when meeting with Chinese leaders. This choice of words seemed to imply a U.S. acceptance of China's attempts to brand itself as the new major power and an acceptance of China's perceived right to wield its power as a "great power."⁴³

The Rebalance Today

The slow progress of the rebalance has continued into 2015. Currently, trade negotiations among TPP member countries continue and the TPP remains a hotly contested issue between Democrats and Republicans in Congress.⁴⁴ But while the completion of the TPP negotiations and a ratification of the TPP by the United States Congress have not occurred, the U.S. continues to have a sustained and robust military presence in the region. The U.S. possesses the most formidable naval force in the Western pacific, due to the presence of the U.S. Seventh Fleet in Japan and the alliance network cultivated by the United States in Asia. The fleet in Japan includes 80 vessels, 140 aircrafts, and 40,000 sailors. In addition, Obama signed an agreement in November, 2011 that allows for the rotational deployment of 2,500 marines in Darwin, Australia and the U.S. Navy plans to have four littoral combat ships operating out of Singapore by 2018.45 In addition, the U.S. and the Philippines (a U.S. treaty ally), signed a ten year mutual defense agreement in 2014. This agreement does not reestablish U.S. bases in the country but does commit the United States to carrying out bilateral training and preparedness exercises and allows the United States to move more troops in and out of the Philippines.46

Furthermore, in April 2015 the United States held joint drills in the South China Sea with the Philippines and Australia. These drills included more than 11,000 soldiers and took place near the contested islands. On a recent visit to East Asia, the new Secretary of Defense Ashton Carter asserted that the United States will continue to increase its presence in the region, including moving its newest most capable weapons systems into Asia and stationing 60 percent of the US naval fleet in the region by 2020.⁴⁷ The administration has been implementing a series of small steps that will gradually build alliances and partnerships and bolster the United States' presence in the region and commitment to the area.⁴⁸ But the question remains: have these small overtures and protracted promises created deterrence against Chinese actions?



China's Response to the Rebalance

China's actions in the South China Sea since the announcement of the rebalance demonstrate that this U.S. policy has had almost no effect on Beijing's behavior. China has expanded its reclamation efforts, continued to claim ownership of territory in the EEZs of other countries, and has developed a consolidated policy toward the South China Sea. U.S. policy thus far has not inspired China to "freeze" its current behavior; it has instead prompted China to ramp up its own presence and actions in the sea. ⁴⁹

There are a number of reasons why Beijing is responding in this manner. First and foremost, the actions and words of U.S. foreign policy leaders have not reinforced the claim by U.S. policy makers that the United States is strengthening its position in Asia. National Security Advisor Susan Rice and Secretary of State John Kerry have focused almost all of their attention on the Middle East, signaling to China that the South China Sea is a matter of low priority. Secretary of Defense Carter's recent visit to Asia was a clear reaffirmation of the United States' rebalance policy, but it is so far unclear if this will have any effect on China's actions. If the United States continues to be preoccupied by issues like ISIS, Iran, and Syria, China will have greater room for "salami slicing" and land reclamation.

Second, U.S. promises of building economic ties and relocating naval assets to the region remain unrealized. Not only has the TPP not come into effect, but the contents of the TPP remain hidden.⁵⁰ Opposition against the trade deal has already begun to mount, including a public rally in April 2015 against the TPP complete with speeches from prominent Democratic congressmen; it is likely that if the TPP continues to drag on it will have a hard time getting pushed through Congress. ⁵¹ And even if there is Congressional ratification of the pact, a public showdown preceding its passage is likely to signal to other TPP partners that the U.S. may not be able to follow through on its economic commitments in the future. U.S. troops are also still bogged down in the Middle East, an area that continues to be tense and prone to instability.⁵² The U.S. has promised to move 60 percent of its Navy and Air Force assets to Asia by 2020, but this timeline is rapidly approaching. The administration needs to make a strong effort to see this transition through.

Lastly, the U.S. rebalance lacks any defined position on disputed territory and sea claims. Even though the United States and the Philippines share a mutual defense treaty, this treaty does not state whether or not the United States is obligated to come to the aid of the Philippines if the territory the Philippines controls in the South China Sea is under attack.⁵³ The U.S. has not pushed China to account for its nine-dashed line in terms of its UNCLOS commitments, nor has the U.S. taken any steps to label the land formations that are under contention in the sea—a problem further compounded by the fact that the United States has continued to refrain from signing UNCLOS.⁵⁴



China's "salami slicing" tactics are likely to continue if left unchecked. The U.S. claims to be committed to its allies and partners as well as to the rule of law, but it has not done enough to dissuade China from continuing its aggressive maneuvering in the South China Sea. If China were to take a military stance in the region or, perhaps more likely, if a U.S. ally decides to retaliate against Chinese encroachment, the U.S. would have to decide just how willing it is to flex its muscle.⁵⁵ Without a pre-determined, clear stance on this issue, it is unlikely that the U.S. would be able to react quickly and decisively. And without strong U.S. action, China would clearly have won the hand by showing that, in terms of the South China Sea, the rebalance was mostly empty words.

Rebalance 2.0

How then, can the United States truly provide a balance to China in the South China Sea and compel China to stop unilaterally changing the status quo? A good start would be for the U.S. to keep its promises. If the U.S. states that it will focus Asia, then it should actually move its attention to Asia. This means definitively moving 60 percent of its troops into the region and formulating an action plan on its actual commitments and ideas. A good way to start would be to ratify UNCLOS and then push China to abandon its nine dashed line claim. The administration should also make a strong push to convince Congress to pass the TPP. If U.S. foreign policy leaders commit to doing something, it's important that they actually see it to fruition.

The United States should make a greater commitment to its allies in Southeast Asia. Forming a security partnership with the Philippines and Australia should include more than training and joint naval drills. Commitments to these allies should include assistance in increasing the capacity of these countries' militaries and imply a firm stance on the U.S. commitment to its allies' maritime territory. Perhaps the best example of this commitment would be the U.S. affirmation that the Senkaku Islands fell under the purview of its security treaty with Japan. President Obama made it clear that the Senkakus are part of Japan's territory and thus the United States will defend them as promised in Article V of the treaty. This move promoted U.S. forces to fly through China's ADIZ and showed that the United States was willing to oppose China's attempts to alter the regional status quo.⁵⁶ Providing this kind of support to U.S. allies in Southeast Asia would send a clear message about U.S. security intentions in the region.

Another option is for stakeholders with overlapping interests in the South China Sea to work together to promote stronger ties among themselves, creating a web of support not linked solely to the U.S. but one with U.S. support and input. For example, Japan, Vietnam, and the Philippines all have a clear interest in freedom of navigation in the South China Sea and could work together to lean on ASEAN members that have not



spoken out on this issue.⁵⁷ These countries could participate in joint naval drills and increase military-to-military contact in case of a full blown assault affecting their territory.

The U.S. should also work more closely with Taiwan. Taiwan is a claimant of disputed territory in both the South China Sea and the East China Sea. Regarding the East China Sea, Taiwan has been a strong proponent of a peaceful resolution of the dispute and has been willing to work with Japan on resource sharing agreements. In 2013, Taiwan and Japan signed a Taiwan-Japan Fisheries Agreement, which established fishing rights for both countries in the ocean around the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands. The agreement does not attempt to determine the sovereignty of the islands, but it established a Taiwan-Japan Fisheries Committee that will meet once a year and address "concerns pertaining to other operational waters and issues."58 President Ma Ying-jeou also proposed the East China Sea Peace Initiative, which would set a code of conduct for conflict resolution in the East China Sea. This Initiative calls for the setting aside of territorial disputes in favor of joint development of resources.⁵⁹ The principles behind this proposal could easily be applied to the South China Sea and should be promoted by both Taiwan and the United States. Putting aside sovereignty issues in favor of shared development would help build ties between all the claimant countries in a way that might help with peaceful resolution of claims in the future.

The United States' rebalance strategy should be more tailored toward building up this type of coordination with Taiwan, both by encouraging a stronger Taiwan presence in the South China Sea dispute and strengthening security assistance for Taiwan. One way is for President Obama to end the freeze on meaningful arms sales to Taiwan, and provide Taiwan with submarine assistance in order to help Taiwan upgrade its navy, its most important deterrent in these types of maritime disputes. Other collaboration could be in the form of joint humanitarian assistance and disaster relief (HADR) exercises, an area where Taiwan is not only usually excluded, but also an area that could play an important role in any South China Sea flare-ups.⁶⁰ This kind of U.S. cooperation with Taiwan would clearly signal to China that aggressive actions have consequences. And a double-pronged policy like the one above would show that the United States is pushing for a peaceful solution to the problem but is also not afraid to strengthen its allies' militaries in the region. There is no question that China would quickly register this show of U.S. strength in the region.

Conclusion

Currently China is acting as though the U.S. rebalance is nothing more than a policy of rhetoric. Beijing may even be willing to militarily reinforce its claims in the South China



Sea if it believes that the U.S. rebalance is nothing more than empty discourse. But if the United States can make clear commitments to the region, China may think twice about its aggressive moves to change the status quo. And even if China continues to act aggressively even after these changes to the rebalance are made, the United States has an opportunity to show the power of the rebalance by coming to the aid of its allies and partners. By quickly and firmly instituting the rebalance before China grows its naval capabilities even more, the U.S. can establish itself as a dominant presence in Asia. Forcing China to resolve its South China Sea disputes now, when its military capabilities in the region remain relatively weak, will make it more likely that the disputes will be solved peacefully.





Endnotes

¹ French, Howard. "China's Dangerous Game." The Atlantic. October 13, 2014. http://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2014/11/chinas-dangerous-game/380789/

² Jacobs, J. Bruce. "China's Frail Historical Claims to the South China and East China Seas." American Enterprise Institute. June 26, 2014. http://www.aei.org/publication/chinas-frail-historical-claims-to-the-south-china-and-east-china-seas/

³ Malik, Mohan. "History the Weak Link in Beijing's Maritime Claims." The Diplomat. April 30, 2013. http://thediplomat.com/2013/08/history-the-weak-link-in-beijings-maritime-claims/

⁴ Dutton, Peter. "Military Activities in the EEZ: A U.S.-China Dialogue on Security and International Law in the Maritime Commons." China Maritime Studies Institute Study No. 7, Naval War College. December, 2010 https://www.usnwc.edu/Research---Gaming/China-Maritime-Studies-Institute/Publications/documents/China-Maritime-Study-7_Military-Activities-in-the-.pdf

⁵ Pedrozo, Raul. "Preserving Navigational Rights and Freedoms: The Right to Conduct Military Activities in China's Exclusive Economic Zone." Chinese Journal of International Law (2010) 9 (1): 9-29; Rosen, Mark E. "Philippine Claims in the South China Sea: A Legal Perspective." August, 2014. The CNA Corporation. https://www.cna.org/sites/default/files/research/IOP-2014-U-008435.pdf

⁶ Buszynski, Leszek. "The development of the South China Sea maritime dispute." The South China Sea and Australia's Regional Security Environment: National Security College Occasional Paper No. 5. September, 2013. http://nsc.anu.edu.au/documents/occasional-5.pdf

⁷ "Territorial claims in the Spratly and Paracel Islands." Globalsecurity.org. http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/war/spratly-claims.htm

⁸"Limits in the Seas, No. 143 China: Maritime Claims in the South China Sea." Office of Ocean and Polar Affairs, Bureau of Oceans and International Environmental and Scientific Affairs, U.S. Department of State. December 5, 2014. http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/234936.pdf

⁹ Rapp-Hooper, Mira. "Before and After: The South China Sea Transformed." Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, Center for Strategic and International Studies. February 18, 2015. http://amti.csis.org/before-and-after-the-south-china-sea-transformed/

¹⁰ Sanger, David, and Rick Gladstone. "Piling Sand in a Disputed Sea, China Literally Gains Ground." The New York Times. April 8, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/09/world/asia/new-images-show-china-literally-gaining-ground-in-south-china-sea.html

¹¹ Pedrozo, Raul. "Preserving Navigational Rights and Freedoms: The Right to Conduct Military Activities in China's Exclusive Economic Zone." Chinese Journal of International Law (2010) 9 (1): 9-29

¹² Erickson, Andrew, Austin Strange, Dean Cheng, Ely Ratner, Shawn Brimley, Robert Haddick, Mira Rapp-Hooper, and Zack Cooper. "China's Menacing Sandcastles in the South China Sea." War on the Rocks. March 2, 2015. http://warontherocks.com/2015/03/chinas-menacing-sandcastles-in-the-south-china-sea/

¹³ VornDick, Wilson. "Terriclaims: The New Geopolitical Reality in the South China Sea." Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, Center for Strategic and International Studies. April 29, 2015. http://amti.csis.org/terriclaims-the-new-geopolitical-reality-in-the-south-china-sea/

¹⁴ Page, Jeremy. "China's Island Construction in South China Sea No Threat, Says Foreign Minister." The Wall Street Journal. March 8, 2015. http://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-island-construction-in-south-china-sea-no-threat-says-foreign-minister-1425803041



¹⁵ "Obama: China 'using Muscle' to Dominate in South China Sea." BBC News. April 10, 2015. http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-32234448

¹⁶ Gitter, David. "China's Friendship Treaty: A Distraction from South China Sea Diplomacy." AsiaEye, The Project 2049 Institute. November 24, 2014. http://blog.project2049.net/2014/11/chinas-friendship-treaty-distraction.html

¹⁷ Hunt, Luke. "China Challenges ASEAN with Land Fills in South China Sea." The Diplomat. March 10, 2015. http://thediplomat.com/2015/03/china-challenges-asean-with-land-fills-in-south-china-sea/

¹⁸ Gady, Franz-Stefan. "China Slams US as 'Kibitzer on South China Sea'" The Diplomat. March 23, 2015. http://thediplomat.com/2015/03/china-slams-us-as-kibitzer-on-south-china-sea/

¹⁹ Hong, Nong. "China's Maritime Law Enforcement Reform and Its Implication on the Regional Maritime Disputes." Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, Center for Strategic and International Studies. April 1, 2015. http://amti.csis.org/chinas-maritime-law-enforcement-reform-and-its-implication-on-the-regional-maritime-disputes/; Morris, Lyle. "Taming the Five Dragons? China Consolidates Its Maritime Law Enforcement Agencies." China Brief, The Jamestown Foundation. Volume 13 Episode 7. March 28, 2013

²⁰ Erickson, Andrew. "How U.S. Navy Intel Sees China's Maritime Forces." War on the Rocks. April 10, 2015. http://warontherocks.com/2015/04/how-u-s-navy-intel-sees-chinas-maritime-forces/

²¹ "The PLA Navy, New Capabilities and Missions for the 21st Century." Office of Naval Intelligence. http://www.oni.navy.mil/Intelligence_Community/china_media/2015_PLA_NAVY_PUB_Print.pdf

²² Gertz, Bill. "ONI Reveals Massive Chinese Naval Buildup." Washington Free Beacon. April 10, 2015. http://freebeacon.com/national-security/oni-reveals-massive-chinese-naval-buildup/

²³ Page, Jerey. "The Rapid Expansion of China's Navy in Five Charts." China Real Time Report, The Wall Street Journal. April 10, 2015. http://blogs.wsj.com/chinarealtime/2015/04/10/five-charts-that-show-the-rapid-expansion-of-chinas-navy/

²⁴ Sanger, David, and Rick Gladstone. "Piling Sand in a Disputed Sea, China Literally Gains Ground." The New York Times. April 8, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/09/world/asia/new-images-show-china-literally-gaining-ground-in-south-china-sea.html

²⁵ Erickson, Andrew, Austin Strange, Dean Cheng, Ely Ratner, Shawn Brimley, Robert Haddick, Mira Rapp-Hooper, and Zack Cooper. "China's Menacing Sandcastles in the South China Sea." War on the Rocks. March 2, 2015. http://warontherocks.com/2015/03/chinas-menacing-sandcastles-in-the-south-china-sea/

²⁶ French, Howard. "China's Dangerous Game." The Atlantic. October 13, 2014. http://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2014/11/chinas-dangerous-game/380789/; Himmelman, Jeff. "A Game of Shark and Minnow." The New York Times. http://www.nytimes.com/newsgraphics/2013/10/27/south-china-sea/

²⁷ Heydarian, Richard Javad. "China Dominates the Scramble for the South China Sea." The National Interest. March 19, 2015. http://nationalinterest.org/feature/china-dominates-the-scramble-the-south-china-sea-12443

²⁸ "Maritime Disputes in the South China Sea: Five Minutes with Bill Hayton." Georgetown Journal of International Affairs. October 23, 2014. http://journal.georgetown.edu/maritime-disputes-in-the-south-china-sea-five-minutes-with-bill-hayton/

²⁹ Hunt, Luke. "China Challenges ASEAN with Land Fills in South China Sea." The Diplomat. March 10, 2015. http://thediplomat.com/2015/03/china-challenges-asean-with-land-fills-in-south-china-sea/



³⁰ Erickson, Andrew. "How U.S. Navy Intel Sees China's Maritime Forces." War on the Rocks. April 10, 2015. http://warontherocks.com/2015/04/how-u-s-navy-intel-sees-chinas-maritime-forces/

³¹ "The Global Oceans Regime." Council on Foreign Relations. June 19, 2013. http://www.cfr.org/oceans/global-oceans-regime/p21035

³² McDevitt, Michael. "PacNet #81 - Options for US Policy toward the South China Sea." Center for Strategic and International Studies. November 20, 2014. http://csis.org/publication/pacnet-81-options-us-policy-toward-south-china-sea

³³ Haddick, Robert. "Salami Slicing in the South China Sea." Foreign Policy. August 3, 2012. http://foreignpolicy.com/2012/08/03/salami-slicing-in-the-south-china-sea/

³⁴ Manyin, Mark E., Stephen Daggett, Ben Dolven, Susan V. Lawrence, Michael F. Martin, Ronald O'Rourke, and Bruce Vaughn. "Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's "Rebalancing" Toward Asia." Congressional Research Service. March 28, 2012. https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R42448.pdf

³⁵ "Obama Pledges Support to Japan in China Dispute." RT News. April 23, 2014. http://rt.com/news/154296-obama-dispute-china-japan/

³⁶ Bader, Jeffrey, Kenneth Lieberthal, and Michael McDevitt. "Keeping the South China Sea in Perspective." The Foreign Policy Brief, Brookings. August 1, 2014. http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/research/files/papers/2014/08/south-china-sea-perspective-baderlieberthal-mcdevitt/south-china-sea-perspective-bader-lieberthal-mcdevitt.pdf

³⁷ Tsai, Sabrina. "Obama's Second Term in the Asia-Pacific Region: Reflecting on the Past, Looking to the Future."Occasional Paper, The Project 2049 Institute. September 1, 2013. http://project2049.net/documents/Tsai_Obama_Second_Term_in_Asia_Pacific_Region.pdf

³⁸ "Losing Its Rebalance." The Economist. February 15, 2014. http://www.economist.com/news/asia/21596574-things-asia-are-not-going-americas-way-losing-its-rebalance

³⁹ Goodenough, Patrick. "Kerry Assures Asia He's Not Overly Preoccupied with the Middle East." CNS News. July 2, 2013. http://cnsnews.com/news/article/kerry-assures-asia-he-s-not-overly-preoccupied-middle-east

⁴⁰ Tsai, Sabrina. "Obama's Second Term in the Asia-Pacific Region: Reflecting on the Past, Looking to the Future." AsiaEye, The Project 2049 Institute. September, 2013. http://project2049.net/documents/Tsai_Obama_Second_Term_in_Asia_Pacific_Region.pdf

⁴¹ Gaouette, Nicole, and Phil Mattingly. "Obama Faces Asia Allies Uncertain of U.S. Commitment." Bloomberg Business. April 21, 2014. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2014-04-21/obama-faces-asia-allies-uncertain-of-u-s-commitment

⁴² Auslin, Michael. "Defense Cuts Sap Obama's Asia Pivot." The Wall Street Journal. February 7, 2012. http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052970204136404577206661536500538

⁴³ Green, Michael. "Interpreting Obama's Second Term Strategy: How to Read NSA Rice's Georgetown Speech." CogitASIA, Center for Strategic and International Studies. November 27, 2013. http://cogitasia.com/interpreting-obamas-second-term-asia-strategy-how-to-read-nsa-rices-georgetownspeech/; Auslin, Michael. "The China Policy of Wishful Thinking." The Wall Street Journal. September 10, 2014. http://www.wsj.com/articles/the-china-policy-of-wishful-thinking-1410448573

⁴⁴ Fuller, Jaime. "Why Almost Everyone Hates the Trade Deal Obama's Negotiating in Japan." The Washington Post. April 23, 2014. http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/the-fix/wp/2014/04/23/why-almost-everyone-hates-the-trade-deal-obamas-negotiating-in-japan/



⁴⁵ Loke Kok Fai. "US plans to rotate 4 combat ships operating out of Singapore by 2018." Channel News Asia. February 17, 2015. http://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/world/us-plans-to-rotate-4/1664364.html

⁴⁶ Eilperin, Juliet. "U.S., Philippines Reach 10-year Defense Agreement amid Rising Tensions." The Washington Post. April 27, 2014. http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/us-philippines-to-sign-10-year-defense-agreement-amid-rising-tensions/2014/04/27/a04436c0-cddf-11e3-a75e-463587891b57_story.html; "Standing Shoulder-to-wary-shoulder." The Economist. April 19, 2015. http://www.economist.com/node/21648852

⁴⁷ Garamone, Jim. "Carter Discussed U.S. Rebalance to Asia-Pacific Region." DoD News, U.S. Department of Defense. April 6, 2015. http://www.defense.gov/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=128536

⁴⁸ Erickson, Andrew, Austin Strange, Dean Cheng, Ely Ratner, Shawn Brimley, Robert Haddick, Mira Rapp-Hooper, and Zack Cooper. "China's Menacing Sandcastles in the South China Sea." War on the Rocks. March 2, 2015. http://warontherocks.com/2015/03/chinas-menacing-sandcastles-in-the-south-china-sea/

⁴⁹ Kuok, Lynn. "Overcoming the Impasse in the South China Sea: Jointly Defining EEZ Claims." Center for East Asia Policy Studies, Brookings, East Asia Policy Paper 4. December, 2014. http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/research/files/papers/2014/12/south-china-sea-impassekuok/overcoming-impasse-south-china-sea-kuok.pdf; Parameswaran, Prashanth. "Why Kissinger's South China Sea Approach Won't Work." The Diplomat. April 7, 2015. http://thediplomat.com/2015/04/whykissingers-south-china-sea-approach-work/; "Perspectives on the South China Sea: Diplomatic, Legal, and Security Dimensions of the Dispute." Center for Strategic and International Studies. September 1, 2014. http://csis.org/files/publication/140930_Hiebert_PerspectivesSouthChinaSea_Web.pdf

⁵⁰ Kaminski, Margot. "Don't Keep the Trans-Pacific Partnership Talks Secret." The New York Times. April 13, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/14/opinion/dont-keep-trade-talks-secret.html

⁵¹ Khan, Naureen. "Liberal Allies of Obama: 'Hell, No' to TPP Trade Deal." Al Jazeera America. April 15, 2015. http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2015/4/15/liberal-allies-of-obama-hell-no-to-tpp-trade-deal.html

⁵² Mislan, David Bell. "US Can't Pivot to Asia-Pacific with Feet Still Bogged down in Middle East." Global Times. March 20, 2013. http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/769412.shtml; Pei, Minxin. "America's Pivot Paradox: Ukraine, Syria, and Beyond." The National Interest. April 24, 2014. http://nationalinterest.org/feature/americas-pivot-paradox-ukraine-syria-beyond-10306

⁵³ "Big holes in the Philippines-US defense treaty." The Manila Times. March 20, 2014. http://www.manilatimes.net/big-holes-in-the-philippines-us-defense-treaty/84117/

⁵⁴ Lowther, William. "'Nine-dash' Line Talks Needed: Academic." Taipei Times. February 12, 2014. http://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2014/02/12/2003583323

⁵⁵ French, Howard. "China's Dangerous Game." The Atlantic. October 13, 2014. http://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2014/11/chinas-dangerous-game/380789/

⁵⁶ Rinehart, Ian E., and Elias, Bart. "China's Air Defense Identification Zone (ADIZ)" Congressional Research Service. January 30, 2015. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R43894.pdf

⁵⁷ Kelly, Tim, and Nobuhiro Kubo. "Testing Beijing, Japan Eyes Growing Role in South China Sea Security." Reuters. March 10, 2015. http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/03/10/us-japansouthchinasea-idUSKBN0M62B920150310



⁵⁸"Republic of China (Taiwan) Signs Fisheries Agreement with Japan." Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Republic of China (Taiwan). April 15, 2014.

http://www.mofa.gov.tw/en/News_Content.aspx?n=539A9A50A5F8AF9E&sms=37B41539382B84BA&s=E80C25D078D837BB

⁵⁹"East China Sea Peace Initiative Implementation Guidelines" Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Republic of China (Taiwan). September 7, 2012. http://www.mofa.gov.tw/en/cp.aspx?n=678FD6BB7AB0BB1E

⁶⁰ Glaser, Bonnie S., and Vitello, Jacqueline A. "Taiwan's Marginalized Role in International Security." Center for Strategic and International Studies. January, 2015. http://csis.org/files/publication/150105_Glaser_TaiwanMarginalizedRole_WEB.pdf